ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 2012
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Greg Moore



10 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair


2. David E. Saveikis 
3.  Robert C. Nichols



3. Joe Rogerson
4.  Charles H. Golt  



4. Matt DiBona
5.  Raymond F. Burris



5. Rob Hossler
6.  Dean Ratliff
  



6. Karen Kennedy
7.  Neal Dukes




 
8.  Joe C. Johnson




9.  Craig A. Karsnitz

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the May 29, 2012 minutes as written.  
Announcements (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis read proclamations from Governor Markell and Lt. Governor Denn for Council Members J. Richard Berry and Ted Palmer in recognition for their service as members of the Council.  Mr. Palmer accepted his proclamation and thanked the Council and the Division. Mr. Berry was unable to attend the meeting.  Director Saveikis stated that he will make sure that Mr. Berry receives his proclamation.  
Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman of Council (Chairman Montague).

The Council elected Mr. Garrett Grier as Vice Chair and Mr. Ed Montague to serve again as Chairman of the Council.  
New Members.  (Chairman Montague).


Chairman Montague welcomed three new members to the Council:  Craig Karsnitz from Milton, Joe Johnson from Greenwood, and Dean Ratlifff from Dover.      
Each of the three new members introduced themselves.
Agenda Item 2.  Wetland Policy Blinds/Foot Bridge (Virgil Holmes).


Mr. Holmes with the Division of Water’s Wetland and Subaqueous Lands Section gave a presentation at the Advisory Council meeting in May over concern of the section’s duck blind policy.  Since duck blinds are exempt in their regulations, people have been claiming all kinds of “imposters” to be duck blinds to get around wetland regulations and avoid the permitting policy.  Mr. Holmes distributed pictures of some examples and again requested assistance from the Council in determining blind dimensions or perhaps a definition of a duck blind.    

Chairman Montague appointed Councilman Golt, Councilman Burris, Councilman Dukes, Councilman Nichols and Councilman Karsnitz to handle this request. It was suggested by Councilman Karsnitz that research could be done on other states.  Chairman Montague stated that a short presentation on this be done either at the August or September Council meeting.  

Agenda Item 3.  Nutria (Joe Rogerson).

                Joe Rogerson, Game Mammal Biologist, gave a power point presentation on nutria.  Nutria are semi-aquatic rodents which are native to South America.  They should not be in the United States, however they can now be found in several states in the U.S.  In Maryland, they were introduced in the 1940’s because it was thought that their fur would be valuable but that never happened.  When the market didn’t flourish, the animals were released or escaped and they took over the marshes in Maryland and more recently expanded into Delaware.  Nutria have a large blocky head with orange teeth, are up to 24 inches in length, tail is round slightly and is up to 15 inches long.  They can weigh up to 20 pounds or larger.  Nutria causes problems because they consume the roots of aquatic vegetation which causes wetlands to erode.  There are no primary natural predators in this portion of the country to control their population and they have high reproductive rates which further exacerbates the problem.  Females will give birth to young and then can be impregnated almost immediately thereafter.  To protect our valuable wetlands, the Division wants to prevent the establishment of nutria in Delaware.   In order to find and ultimately eliminate nutria, biologists will walk the marshes looking for sign, will use manmade nutria platforms, do shoreline surveys and ground searches sometimes using dogs.  Mr. Rogerson showed pictures of nutria, their scat, their tracks and distributed brochures.  Their hind foot is entirely webbed except for the thumb.   Nutria has recently been confirmed at Mud Mill Pond in Marydel, Delaware.    Thus far, six nutria have been removed from the pond. The Division of Fish & Wildlife is not actively involved with the control of nutria but we have established a cooperative agreement with the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Wildlife Services to complete the surveys and removal.  The Division recently sent its annual trapper mail survey to trappers and this year a question was included in the survey to see if trappers encountered nutria while trapping for other furbearers this past season.  Recently, there was a staff meeting in which Wildlife Section staff was trained on how to identify nutria while they are in the field completing their everyday duties.  Furthermore, signs will be placed around the state advising the public report nutria sightings.  

Agenda Item 4. Canada Goose Season (Rob Hossler).
Rob Hossler stated that since the breeding population of Canada geese has gone back down and Delaware had such a mild winter, the Canada goose season will be the same as last year with a two (2) bird bag limit with no option of any additional days as previously thought.  However, final determination will be made after the summer Atlantic Flyway Council (AFC) meeting.
Agenda Item 5.  Prime Hook CCP (Greg Moore).

Greg Moore, Wildlife Administrator, stated that the draft plan of Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge’s Comprehensive Conservation Plan (CCP) is now available online.  There are 1,200 pages and it covers a variety of topics relative to the management of the refuge.  The Plan takes the form of an environmental assessment. They have held a series of workshops to gather public comment.  There will be one more workshop which will be on July 19th at the Milford Senior Center from 6:00 to 9:00 PM.  Mr. Moore stated that there are significant changes being proposed.  The plan addresses habitat issues of the breach, mosquito control and the hunting program.  Relative to hunting, the Service is offering to increase the number of acres of hunting but propose to do away with duck blinds, deer stands and eliminating hunting on Fridays.  They are also proposing to close hunting at noon for waterfowl.  Mr. Moore recommended that Council members and the public look at the hunting plan and submit written comments.  Comments will be taken until August 6th.   Mr. Moore stated that the Division will have an internal meeting with members of the refuge staff to discuss the CCP. Mr. Moore stated that he did attend the last hearing and that the hot topic was the breach. 

Mr. Moore answered several questions from the public and stated that the Division blinds at Prime Hook will remain the same.  He also stated that the Division will remain a partner with Prime Hook and will assist them in any way they can.  

The public is encouraged to submit their comments.  The web address to submit comments by August 6th is:  northeastplanning@fws.gov 
Agenda Item 6.  Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

 
Director Saveikis gave the following update:
Director Saveikis stated that he had travelled to the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service in Hadley, Massachusetts to talk to the Regional Director and the Regional Refuge Chief about the issues at Prime Hook.  This is a very complex issue.  Through the new Delaware Bayshore Initiative more management activities will be coordinated.    

Director Saveikis announced that the Division’s Enforcement Section’s annual fishing contest was finished at Lums, Wyoming and Ingrams Ponds.  The annual fishing photo contest featuring youth closes on September 15 and the winner will be featured in the 2013 Fishing Guide.  This year in the picture with youth could also include adults.  Youth will also be the subject matter for a hunting photo contest in the fall.  The new Hunting and Trapping Guide will be available on July 1.

Director Saveikis stated that the Division hosted nine different “Take A Kid Fishing” events ranging from New Castle County to Sussex County where kids were taught how to fish.
Director Saveikis provided the following legislation updates:

House Bill #116 passed the House and is pending in the Senate.  This bill extends to non-resident property owners that have 20 acres or greater the right to fish, hunt and/or trap without purchasing a license.

House Bill #189 passed the House and is pending in the Senate.  This bill authorizes the use of suitable handguns to take deer under the existing agriculture depredation permit program.  


Senate Bill #168 transfers the animal welfare program from Fish & Wildlife to the Department of Agriculture.  85% of the revenues from the sale of the dog and cat vanity license plates from Motor Vehicles come to the Division to distribute to animal shelters for spay and neutering and animal care.  The Governor signed this bill on May 10.
Senate Bill #228 passed the Senate and the House and is on its way to the Governor for signature.  This bill prohibits the use of night vision hunting technology.  

Senate Bill #255 authorizes the Department to designate and manage invasive finfish species in tidal waters through regulations.  This bill passed the Senate and was released out of the House Committee today and will be on the floor for vote tomorrow.

Senate Bill#129 designates the coyote as wildlife which is not protected in Delaware.   This bill was stalled in the House and was not allowed out of Committee a week and a half ago.  

House Bill #402 authorizes the Department to designate and manage non-native wildlife species such as the coyote.  This bill has a second part which allows the Department to issue a Secretary’s Order to address any non-native wildlife including invasive species causing risks to agriculture, property or human safety.  This legislation was released out of House Committee today and is on the House agenda for tomorrow.    

THERE IS NO MEETING IN JULY.
AGENDA FOR THE 8/14/2012 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Setting of the 2012 – 2013 Waterfowl Seasons (Greg Moore).
3. Wetland Policy Blinds/Foot Bridge – (Council Report).

4. Ommelanden Fee Increase (Greg Moore).

There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:57 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
